VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 19 September 2002 in the Board Room at the V&A Museum.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Professor Margaret Buck

Penelope, Viscountess Cobham 

Mr Rob Dickins 

Professor Sir Christopher Frayling

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Sir Terence Heiser

Mr Rick Mather

Mr Peter Rogers

Mr Paul Ruddock

Professor Sir Christopher White 

IN ATTENDANCE

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A

Mr Jim Close, Deputy Director, V&A

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate, V&A

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Christopher Marsden, Archivist, V&A  (paras 1-3 only)

Ms Janet Davies, Head of Regional Liaison & Purchase Grant Fund, V&A (para 4 only)

Ms Ghislaine Wood, Curator, Research Department, V&A  (paras 5-6 only) 

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Miss Laura Martin, V&A 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1. Apologies had been received from Jonathan Scott and Damien Whitmore was unable to be in attendance.

FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000

2. Trustees received a presentation on the Freedom of Information Act, which would come into force in January 2005, and its implications for the V&A from Christopher Marsden.  One of the provisions of the Act was that all public authorities were required to produce a Publication Scheme setting out details of the classes of information to be made available. The Publication Scheme had to be submitted to the Information Commissioner by the end of September 2002 and must be in place by November 2002.  An implementation group had been established in the V&A to ensure that the Museum would be in a position to meet the requirements of the Act.  A number of exemptions to publication were contained in the Act and guidance on their management had not yet been issued by the Information Commissioner.

3. 
The Board approved the V&A Publication Scheme, for submission to the Information Commission by 30 September 2002, and the way in which Board minutes should be produced in future for access by the public, in accordance with the FoI Act, with effect from that day’s meeting.
THE REGIONS
4. 
Trustees received a slide presentation from Debby Swallow and Janet Davies on the V&A’s Regional Policy describing how it helped both to fulfil the Museum’s responsibilities under the Government’s regional and access agendas and to extend the V&A profile and ‘brand’.  The presentation demonstrated also that the Museum was already very active in the regions in a variety of ways and with considerable success. Projects varied from full partnerships, such as that with the Sheffield Museums Trust, to the many one-off lectures by staff.  There was scope for getting better value out of what the V&A already did and also for developing the Museum’s regional programme with new partners and new projects.  A framework of aims and  key objectives and a timescale were presented, under which a firmer strategy with a concrete programme would be drafted for early in 2003, ready for presentation to Trustees in the Spring of 2003.  It was agreed that copies of the slides should be circulated with the Minutes.
EXHIBITION: ART DECO 1910-1939
Sir Christopher Frayling left the meeting during this item

5. Trustees received a slide presentation on the exhibition, which was to take place at the V&A from 27 March to 20 July 2003, from Ghislaine Wood the chief curator for the show.  Following the London show, the exhibition would travel to the Royal Ontario Museum, Toronto, the Museum of Fine Arts, San Francisco, and the Museum of Fine Arts, Boston.  The press launch for the exhibition had taken place earlier that day and copies of the press pack were tabled for information.  One third of the objects in the exhibition would be from the V&A collections.  The exhibition, which would be the first on the subject for 25 years, would be divided into five sections: The Style and the Age; The Sources; The 1925 Paris Exhibition; The Spread of Deco;  The Deco World.  There would be a number of books to accompany the exhibition together with television programmes on the BBC and Channel 5.

6.
The Board congratulated the Development Department for its work in securing sponsorship for the exhibition from Ernst & Young.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

7.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 18 July were agreed.

MATTERS ARISING 

8. 
Meissen Figures.  Dr Swallow reported that, in the light of the export stop applied to the figure of the Vulture, the Museum would be looking at the possibility of a private treaty sale with the buyer. 

9. 
The Castlereagh Inkstand.  Dr Swallow reported that the NACF had awarded the Museum a grant towards the purchase of the object and that the preparation of an application to the HLF was in hand.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

10.
Chairmanship of V&A Enterprises Ltd.  The Chairman reported that Rodney Fitch had succeeded Ian Hay Davison as Chairman of VAE.  It was agreed that she would write to Mr Hay Davison, on the Board’s behalf, to thank him for all his work for the Company.

11. Re-appointment of Trustees.  The Chairman reported that Jane Gordon Clark and Rick Mather had been re-appointed for further terms as Trustees of the V&A.

12. Government Grant-in-Aid.  The Chairman reported that the V&A would be notified of its allocation in October.

13. Allocation of Trustees to Departments.  Copies of the proposed allocation of Trustees to V&A departments were tabled.  Trustees were invited to inform the Secretariat if they wished to change their allocation. 

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

14. The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

i. There had been good press coverage of 100 Photographs: A Collection by Bruce Bernard.

ii. The August Friday Late View Bollywood Babylon had been very successful.

iii. On forthcoming events, the Board’s attention was drawn to the opening of the Versace and Rewind: 40 Years of Design and Advertising exhibitions, in October and November respectively, and the opening of phase III of the Silver Galleries also in November. 

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

15.
Buildings Strategy.  The Board noted that:

i. The Board Room had been redecorated.

ii. The British Galleries final accounts had been settled.

iii. The Architecture Gallery and the Henry Cole Wing Scheme had been presented to Trustees and the RIBA.

iv. The design team for the Spiral would be stood down until sufficient funds could be raised to proceed with stage E.

16.
Copies of a Paper by Gwyn Miles entitled Progress with Projects were tabled for information. 

17.
Collections. The Committee had met earlier that day.

18. On Proposed Major Loans by the Museum, the Board, on the recommendation of the Committee, approved the loan of the following objects:

i. Tarpeian Rock, Rome by Richard Wilson, from the Dyce Bequest, for the exhibition Thomas Jones (1742-1803) – a bi-centenary exhibition at the National Museum and Gallery, Cardiff, and the Whitworth Gallery, Manchester.

ii. Autolycus (The Winter’s Tale) by C R Leslie, from the Sheepshanks Gift, for the exhibition Shakespeare in Art at the Palazzo Diamanti, Ferrara, and the Dulwich Picture Gallery, London.

iii. The Heneage (‘Armada’) Jewel for the exhibition Elizabeth I at the National Maritime Museum, London.

iv. Sorrows sacred to the memory of Penelope a book by Sir Brooke Boothby, and Original sonnets on various subjects a book by Anna Sward, both from the Dyce Bequest, for the exhibition John Glover and the Colonial Picturesque at the Tasmanian Museum of Art and three further Australian venues to be confirmed.

v. The Warwick Ciborium for the exhibition L’Age d’or de la Meuse at the Salle Saint-Georges, Museé de l’Art Wallon, Liege.

vi. One section of His Majesty’s Grand Medal Case attributed to William Vile and John Cobb, for long-term loan to The King’s Library: Discovery and Learning in the Age of King George III at the British Museum, London.

vii. Portrait miniature, perhaps Charles Beale, the Elder by Thomas Flatman, from the Dyce Bequest, to the Tate, London.

19.
Development.  The Board noted the Development Report, and the following additional points:

i. The Committee would be meeting shortly under its new Chairman, Paul Ruddock.

ii. There were three candidates on the final short list for the vacant Director of Development post.

iii. The search continued for a co-Chairman and members of the V&A International Council.

Peter Rogers left the meeting

20. 
Theatre Museum. The Board noted the following points:

i. The Committee had met on 12 September.

ii. The advertisement for the post of Director of the Theatre Museum, to succeed Margaret Benton, had appeared in The Sunday Times, The Guardian and The Museums Journal.
iii. The architects for the development of the Covent Garden site had been appointed.

iv. Jane Gordon Clark had joined the Committee.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

21. On Apsley House, the Wellington Museum, the Board noted that two bids had been submitted to take over the management and running of the House and Museum.  One was from the Wellington Museum Trust, chaired by Sir Jocleyn Stevens, and the other from English Heritage.  The Office of Government Commerce had considered both proposals and made recommendations to DCMS.  The outcome was awaited.

John Rider

Secretary

October 2002
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